
15:01:05 >> Hello everyone.  It's so much fun to look around this 
screen and see this beautiful group of people joining.  So my name is 
Stacy Sims.  Just looking through the list.

15:01:20 And I am the founder of The Well and one of our favorite 
collaborative programs is with the civil conversations project for 
Mindful Poetry moments.

15:01:26 So a little bit of introduction and structure today.

15:01:52 So at the core of these gatherings is a love for poetry, a 
love for thoughtful, mindful space, spaces as well as a way for us to 
really think about these beautiful poem that is have been selected.  
And then to have writing time together.

15:02:37 So today we are listening to the beautiful poem 
transsubstantiation.  And we are being treated to a meditation at the 
top, by Rana Dotson.  And Rana is a wonderful human, healer, poet who 
happens to work for the Department of Labor.  And we have Troy 
Bronsink who will be talking about the poem and giving us a prompt.  
And Troy is a trans identity job human who currently is the founder 
and director of The Hive in Cincinnati.

15:03:02 Which thanks to the pandemic, which is not necessarily a good 
thing, but has allowed us to be in a lot of virtual spaces.  You can 
check out Troy's gatherings.  We will send you a link to his 
gatherings.  Troy has a background that includes everything from 
community development, to getting a master's in divinity.

15:03:13 So, I do love how this poetry content brings and helps merge 
together all of our collective identities.

15:03:35 So, I think that's basically it.  So we are going to 
basically meditate, listen to Troy, he is going to give us a prompt, 
we will take 10 plus minutes to do our own writing.  And if you would 
like to share, you'll raise your hand and Troy will guide us through 
that.

15:03:40 I look forward -- I'm sorry, I have two dogs playing right 
next to me here.

15:03:47 So let's meet Rana Dotson.

15:04:03 >> Thank you, Stacy.  Good afternoon, good morning, good 
evening, everybody.  It's nice to be here.  It's lovely to see all 
your faces.

15:04:18 I hope you are doing well.  As we transition into this time 
that we have together, that we have carved out for ourselves, I'm 
going to invite you into a meditation that's going to be unusual.



15:04:41 Probably something you've never experienced before.  And I 
hope that this whole conversation we have is about experiencing 
everything around us in a new way.  As we talk about and think about 
transsubstantiation and what that means for us.

15:04:55 First I want you all to take a deep breath.  Inhale, in.  
Exhale, out.

15:05:06 Take another inhale in, exhale, out.

15:05:22 One more time.  Inhale in.  This time deep.  And exhale 
slowly.

15:05:36 And I'm breathing and I'm continuing to take nice deep 
breaths, as we become aware of the ordinary all around us.

15:05:54 And I invite you to either open your eyes or stay with your 
eyes closed, seated, wherever you are seated.  If your 
body wants to stand up, feel free to stand on your two feet, on the 
ground.

15:06:03 Just move in whatever position feels the most inviting and 
comfortable for you right now.

15:06:32 As we start to think about the meaning of the poem we are 
going talk about today, transsubstantiation, and how the 
ordinary can transition into the most holy and amazing things around 
us, I invite you to listen and become aware of the sounds around you.

15:06:55 And just notice, if you hear the sound of rain drops hitting 
the window.  Maybe it's the sound of your own breath.  Could be the 
distant sound of another person in the next room.

15:07:35 And begin to notice the way that your skin feels as it 
touches the surface around you.  Either underneath you, the bottom of 
your feet, or underneath you, where you are seated.  Notice whether 
you feel warm or cool.

15:08:08 As you begin to notice all of those things, if your eyes are 
open, just notice one area of the room where you are seated.  And let 
your eyes rest on an object in your room.  Maybe something that you 
walk past every day and don't pay attention toment.

15:08:36 And I invite you to notice that thing.

15:08:57 As we sit and notice the bodies, the sensations, the sounds, 
the ordinary objects around us so often we experience resistance in 
ourselves.  Because things may not be the way we want them.  We have 
an urge to say no.



15:09:28 But today I invite you to say "yes", say "yes" to exactly 
where you are in this moment, what you're experiencing in your body, 
what you are seeing around you.

15:09:42 Yes to the things that may not be what you expected them to 
be.

15:09:56 Yes to seeing things and experiencing them in a new way.

15:10:14 Begin to yield to this moment, as you continue the process of 
exiting the noise or distraction of the day.  And become fully present 
in this moment.

15:10:43 I'm going to sing a song to you, which is just yes.  And you 
can hum along with it or experience the yes.

15:11:50 (SINGING)

15:12:16 >> Take one more deep inhale.  Exhale, yes.  And open your 
eyes.  Welcome you back into this space.  And let's create some 
poetry, with Troy.

15:12:47 >> Thanks, Rana.  What Rana didn't tell you is this is a song 
she grew up in, in her congregation, a gathering song, that so many 
times the places that we regard as other worldly and spiritual and in 
places that for me is a jacket that should 
be orange, but I've taken it to campfire that parts are brown.

15:12:50 To put both in the spaces of yes.

15:13:44 So Rowe, if you could put the poem up here.  This poem by 
poet Molly McCully Brown.  As I read it, notice -- you know I might 
read it through twice.  It's not that long.  Just kind of hear the 
sound of it.  And um, notice law you feel it in your body.  
Transubstantiation.

15:14:31 (READING SLIDE)

15:14:42 >> All right.  Let's read it one more time.  What words or 
phrases capture your attention?  I suppose we can use chat, right, 
Stacy?  Can we use chat?

15:14:51 Okay.  Words or phrases that capture your attention as we are 
reading it through.  Transubstantiation.

15:16:01 (READING SLIDE)

15:16:13 >> Just lacking at the words that capture your attention, 
there.



15:17:02 For me A lot of where this poem has been taking me is to this 
question of yielding.  So Rana and I were talking about this today and 
ways it was pulling on her too.  I'm remained of a poem by the civil 
rights mentor, Howard Therman.  In every 
human there's an ocean, an on the ocean is an island and there's an 
alter and angle with a framing sword.

15:17:30 And the only way past the angle -- the way it past this.  The 
fluid area of my consent.  Or the nerve center of my consent.  Or 
something about um, getting to yes.  So um, that's what I think would 
be interesting work for us today.  This question of getting to "yes."

15:18:17 If you look at the poem, you can see the way that Brown, 
opening up my notes.  You can see the way that Brown first is meeting 
things in the chaos and blurry.  This is everything from um, from Yung 
who talking about the water rah state.  Allowing yourself to get 
blurry.  Too offer we jump into the work quick.  And I'm drawn to the 
way that often if you step into something in a blurry state, it can 
start to have a different shape a different -- ask a different 
question of me.
15:18:31 And then she continues that um naming these things, air, 
sense of no airness, and then she asks this question about how does 
this bring me towards home?

15:19:22 Home is an interesting way of talking about where we belong.  
In the tradition, um, that Stacy had mentioned, I come from, I'm 
ordained in the Christian tradition, in Presbyterian tradition.  One 
of the best ways to describe is the word we know as HokuPokus a take, 
kind of a slur on the take of the Latin phrase that is said by Roman 
Catholic priest, recognizing that the bread has become holy, the 
presence of the -- the living presence of God.

15:20:06 And ages of debate has gone on theological debate to go, what 
does it mean to become that?  And some traditions in the Christian 
lineage would fight, believe it or not, believe it at this point, 
which version of how real that presence became.  How many things in my 
life am I allowing to be that real?  How many things that I felt like 
were and are real presence, do I guard with all my life?  In such a 
way that I put fences around it and make it exclusionary.

15:20:40 How many things to I um, partition and leave to the experts.  
This is what Brown is pushing and pulling on.  The poem continues into 
this place of the over looked.  How many times are there overlooked 
parts in my life that I think of as nothing, or by the end of the poem 
she would write that they mistake themselves as nothing.

15:21:02 Thomas Mertin has this famous line in one of his books, where 
he talks about walking into the main streets of Lewibal, Walnut 
Street.  And the intersection and he sees all these people and says 



how do they not realize they are shimmering with light?

15:21:34 Sometimes the things I'm disregarding, sometimes they 
disregard themselves.  John who has this phrase, where he talks about 
blessing, I think that's some of what is happening in this, and that's 
which we think of, there's something out there and some authority that 
I'm looking to bless this.  For many of us it doesn't matter if the 
CEO blesses this or if a dean of a university blesses you with that 
certificate.

15:21:50 It doesn't matter if a priest blesses or Rabbi blesses the 
marriage.  There's something about the -- I guess the post modern 
situation where we aren't looking for someone else out there to bless.

15:22:02 And what Odanihu gets after in a beautiful way is we lost the 
abilities to blessed ourselves.

15:22:32 So he talks of blessings as a variation of foreshadowing.  
Usually when we read books or movies with foreshadowing, they are 
anticipating the shoe is about to drop.  But he talks about the virtue 
of fore brightening, what is right in front of me.  How often can I 
look at someone when they walk in my door, and do the vulnerable thing 
of saying, um, I see you.

15:23:01 Do the vulnerable thing of saying, "yes".  The vulnerable 
thing of saying "I love this" that's the "I love you too" of my life.  
The yielding of my life.  So what it does is move from the blurriness 
to recognizingness.  She introduces these curiosities.

15:23:13 I heard recently that the neural transmitter for curiosity is 
Dopamine.

15:23:26 So, if we can move to a place of curiosity, it increases the 
Dopamine.  This is what the poet is doing here.

15:23:41 Listen where she says, how does it work, how does it work 
again?  The alchemy that shapes -- she's talking about the big tubs, 
just left out into the woods.

15:23:45 How is it that the alchemy -- I'm sorry losing my place.

15:23:54 That shapes them into boats and then the bones of.  Before I 
even blink.

15:24:08 The things we say as the every day, but not the things we say 
no to.  And the things we are not saying yes to.  These things in the 
middle.  Can I open up a fuzziness and curiosity.

15:24:28 And then she moves into a place, half a mile out, like 
there's a journey, and you can see things build back up along the 



margin.  And then I recognize most of what I love, mistakes itself for 
nothing.

15:24:34 Most of what I love mistakes itself for nothing.

15:24:49 So um, here is what I would like us to do first, using the 
chat.  Um, is a little variation on what Rana set us up for.  And it's 
these two questions.

15:24:55 And then I'll give a prompt to do the writing work as a group 
or as individuals.

15:25:18 Just in the chat, scanning your room or scanning your week, 
thinking through the week you've had, there are things you've said yes 
to.  A reunion with a grandchild because he's gotten shots, the dance 
to finally take a walk.

15:25:24 And there's thing we said no to.  I'm not going there, I'm 
not doing that.

15:26:21 The things we said no to.  But there's also this ordinariness 
it's our live that we are postponing the yes too.  What have you been 
postponing saying yes to?  Or not said yes to.  Just the part of the 
counter top that is peeling off what am I postponing saying yes to.  
Or the things that show up in my week and because I have not showned 
up with the nerve center of my consent, I haven't gotten to yes, it 
stays back there, um, and I'm not sure what my relationship with it 
is.

15:26:38 Or I'm looking for some authority to say it's good.  What 
does it mean to say it's good.  What are some of the things there.  
Let's look in the chat as folks share this.

15:26:44 Oh, Bi-Mia, cleaning and organizing my bedroom.

15:26:55 Working on my memoir.  A novel that wants to be read so much.  
Living as my authentic self.

15:26:58 The art project.

15:27:13 Wanting to create a zine.

15:27:29 What physical things go with that.  Let's keep going here.  
This packet of native pollinator seeds. Ment.

15:28:06 I didn't grow up a real pet person and we added a dog to our 
family about 4 years ago.  And then about a year into it I was 
listening to Thomas Mertin and I had this thought of this mystic who 
past away in the '60s and thought, what would he come back as?  As a 
family dogment he would be right here.  I just have to look at Hugo my 



dog and give him a little bit -- of course, Thomas Murtin, there you 
go.

15:28:28 There's a sense of allowing with the shimmer of quality I put 
on other things.  Projecting all these things all the time.  Self 
compassion.  Recording my poems.

15:28:38 Seeing myself in the mirror.  Oh my goodness, beautiful.

15:28:49 Yup.  Finding child care.  On the grass.

15:29:16 Beautiful.  Crying, oh my goodness.  Not enjoying my spouses 
hobby, because I find it wasteful.  You can make it a little fuzzy 
with the drunk mind that Molly is talking about.

15:29:33 Beautiful, painting.  Here we go.  So here is the prompts I 
invite us into.  And I'll say this, part of the magic of poetry is the 
particulars.

15:29:42 There's a coat, but it's the orange coat that has been to the 
campfire many times and hasn't been not washer in quite some time.

15:29:54 There's a particularity to it.  If you can follow the 
particularity just for the joy, not with a clear mind trying to make 
these analogies.  Let your curiosity run.

15:30:19 And then here are the questions I would like us to consider 
while we write.  Let me just put it.  Yeah, I'm going to -- when you 
cut and paste, you don't always get the numbers.  I'm almost there.

15:30:41 First would be to meet this thing with this blurriness.  This 
nowhere looks like home.  How might this nowhere look like home?

15:30:51 In the Hebrew tradition, that this is a night like no other.  
This is a night like no other night.  Tell me how.

15:31:07 And then to borrow from, that tradition that um, Jesus said, 
"and this is body, this is every day, this is sweat and everything all 
the way to death, this is all of it."

15:31:11 So what is this thing, that looks like nowhere, suddenly 
become home.

15:31:49 And then the second part then is, what is it like for you to 
bless what you have overlooked?  How do you become the priest or dean 
and say "I see you".  This shimmering holiness.  Can you let your mind 
with what is the process?  Where is the magic taking place that makes 
this dirty orange jacket shimmer with life.

15:31:58 How does it work?  Without trying to name it, just how does 



it work?

15:32:37 And then the last part here, how do I love it vulnerably?  
Rana and I had a beautiful conversation and it's less daring to say 
that I love the conversation, but to say that I love that you are in 
the world Rana, to say that to another, to say that in the poetry to 
the things that you are greeting and being met by.

15:32:48 So we have some time now, to write.  How long do we want to 
give, Rowe?

15:32:58 >> Sorry, I think 15 minutes.  She's doing math that I can't 
tell.

15:33:09 >> Ten?  Ten minutes?  There we go.  3:42.  And Stacy.  I can 
unmute you if you want to say something.

15:44:01 So I'll turn it back over the Troy.

15:44:05 >> Thanks, Stacy.  I would love to hear what you'll have been 
writing.

15:44:15 So um, the instructions are different than regularly.  I 
think you have to use your reactions button and raise your hand.

15:44:28 Um, and then um, I'll call on you and Rowe will unmute you.

15:44:37 Josiane Smith?

15:44:39 >> Josiane.

15:44:42 >> Please, would love the hear what you wrote.

15:44:49 >> Thank you.  This is called Anger. .

15:44:55 What is missing from this picture?

15:45:01 Tight fist boxing.  Panting for air.

15:45:04 Chest tightening.

15:45:09 Sleeping with the blinds open.  Blurry vision.

15:45:18 Skin picking.  Picking.  In decision.  Forgetting everything.

15:45:32 Dizzying.  Doing everything.  Smalling, show I'm scared.  
Saying yes, though it's no.  And a no, although it's a good yes.

15:45:51 There is something missing from this picture, my dear.  It is 
your anger.  Bless this rage.  It mistakes itself as nothing.



15:45:59 >> Thank you.  Bless this rage.  The skin picking, picking.  
There is something missing.  Wow.

15:46:15 Thank you.  Bi-Mia.

15:46:19 >> It doesn't really have a title.

15:46:30 That landed in my womb.  Shielded from winds and gentle 
breezes around her, gentle prodding.

15:46:51 With the exercise, healthy food.  Let this spark beat to life 
as a roaring flame, a swirling dance I think of orange and red and 
blue, where all flames are blue at their core.

15:47:53 Hold herself as nothing, of the basement, broken specific, 
fresh soul.  She made herself small again, barely a spark, in hopes of 
regaining a space within me.  That I shield her from the gentle nearly 
imperceptible breeze, hoping I would see her dimming light, notice and 
return in my hurry, rush, rush, rush, and nearly extinguish her with 
my schedule.  Gift of time slowing my girl, my child, again a flame.

15:47:57 >> The cupping hands and the flames.  Thank you.

15:48:11 I don't have a way of keeping the order.  So I'm just seeing 
as you pop up in my screen.  So Kara and then Susan after that, if 
there's another way to catch to hands, let me know.

15:48:13 >> This is called Grief.

15:48:25 Letting you in is well like standing on a fluff edge, to know 
how easily I'll slip and crash down, losing my ability to protect my 
mother.

15:48:33 To maintain my moment to moment, to welcome the crashing of 
my pillar is unattainable at this moment.

15:48:58 The to do tasks that needed to keep safe.  Are extensive, 
filled with potential lost to this disease, and so to ask me to grieve 
today that you don't know my face in a wedding photo, that you're 
angry that someone tampered with your car which is safely in your 
locked garage.

15:49:20 That your friends is lying to you, is to ask me to leave my 
mother on the raft alone, with no sail, no motor, and this cannot do 
today.  But I hear you, grief, your quiet wimper, I'll meet you, I 
promise.  But not today.

15:49:44 Today I need to remain holding the pieces of my family 
together for a few more moments.  Please understand it's not about 



you, grief.  I know you'll crack my heart open and I want to be there, 
but this, about this today, I'm sorry, I still made an extension.  I 
have no doubt you'll be there when I come up for air.

15:50:02 >> Thank you, Kara.  The speed of it, um, that was a gift, 
the way you read it, it had a speed to it and you could feel it like 
when you're winding a rope and it gets closer and closer to the stick.  
Thank you.

15:50:08 Susan and then Desirae.

15:50:38 >> Thank you.  It's cluttered coffee table.  It holds my 
creativity, the red arrangement made by hand, two of my scented 
candle, one smells lake Hong Kong, one of grandmas house.  3 notebooks 
hold choreographers of meetings, master minds, gripes, interviews, 
workshops and yes, dance.

15:51:14 To see the most beautiful glass work.  On the left are the 
long completed tax returns.  The stacks, the individual pieces are all 
complete.  Nothing needs to be done.  Accomplishment.  Pick up the 
candles daily.  Travel far away, and to love.

15:51:26 >> Thank you.  The glass underneath the tax returns, and you 
can feel the accomplishment.  It's like a mic drop.

15:51:56 >> Even as screens replace windows, I no longer yearn for 
fresh air, while my skin aches of sunburn trapped in a place where 
noise only exists in conversations that identify itself, and TVs are 
replaced by Zoom, reality.  Normalcy knocks at my door more than 
anyone would know, because Amazon boxes have been my best friends.

15:52:02 The sensation of cold ground is replaced by carpet.

15:52:11 I've dreamt of breathing in the world once, but I'm still 
questioning, which mask.

15:52:28 >> Desirae, thank you.  The Amazon boxes and normalcy, 
totally great.  Deb and then Emma and then Wendy.

15:53:04 >> This is um -- standing by his hospital bed I noticed his 
hands stroking his penis, that's so him, loving his dick.  Now I lie 
in bed, and rest my hand heavy on my shoulder.  Then on my breast.  
Warmth waves from my palm to my aching body.  Aches, every present and 
ever growing rescede for a home.

15:53:08 >> Thanks.

15:53:18 It's just like him, you said that, that hook.  Emma, please.

15:53:56 >> Good afternoon.  Blurry, fuzzy headed, the bear walks the 



forest, the stone steps to her cave disappearing under 
the mud slide.  She roars for her cubs.  Then lies down.  In her 
dream, a creek stands as a water fall, the blue feathered salmon 
squawk.  When the bear wakes, she waits for nothing.  Her cubs, beside 
her.

15:54:23 >> You, you took us so deep, it took me, I need to hear that 
again.  I think I realized I was in a -- we have been going from poem 
and the last one I was still getting lose from that.  If you would be 
able to read that again.

15:54:45 >> Sure.  Blurry fuzzy headed, the bear walks the forest.  
The stone steps to her cave disappearing under the mud slide.  She 
roars for her cubs.  Then lies down.  In her dreams a creek stands a 
stole se a water fall.

15:55:02 The blue feathered salmon stalk almost talking.  When the 
bear wakes, she waits for nothing, her cubs beside her.

15:55:11 >> Thanks Emma.  The wait for nothing.  Do we have time for 
two more?  Wendy and then Sam.  Is.

15:55:28 >> Well first I wanted to say, my husband would love that 
poem.  He's worked with bears out in the out back.  I don't know if we 
could exchange eh e-mails.

15:55:31 Curtains.

15:55:57 With a dream to unfold, rose -- I'm sorry, rose flow of noded 
longing, borrowing a triple strand, hospitality, simplicity and piece 
and yet another work study and holy leisure and leaving of rows into 
lace into room that awaits, so patient you are.

15:56:07 All this time silent, creating this longing for the holiness 
of whom?

15:56:18 The word -- says creating there, but it says crataling this 
longing for the holliness of home.

15:56:20 >> The lace guardians, it's great.

15:56:28 And Sam, I think we will end with you, unless we get a 
reprieve on time.  But I think that's right.

15:56:38 >> Okay.  So, I have one called takingers eye.

15:56:51 Standing at the mirror my eyes meet with those of a stranger, 
one with dark brown pits turned into mixed amber and pools of wonder.

15:57:15 I submerge into bronze abyss, catching the same wink of a 



tiger's eye that clears into golden opportunity, balance, and clarify 
is caught in the wink of my oblivious human gaze.

15:57:17 >> Wow.

15:57:25 That the stranger in the mirror, and then the way that 
unfolds.  Really good.

15:57:26 >> Thank you.

15:57:58 >> Thank you all so much.  I'm going to hand it back to Stacy 
here for the wrap up and then um, to Rana for the rereading of the 
poems.  Thank you all so much.  It's a gift to hold the space for this 
kind of unfolding.

15:58:28 >> It was spectacular.  I'm see ago will the of love for the 
poems in the chat.  So Rowe will sends us all an e-mail and we would 
love for you to share with Rowe your poem, either the one you read or 
the one you haven't read.  And we keep all these poems in our -- in a 
news feature in our website, so that we can go back and read them and 
think of our time together.

15:59:00 We are also gearing up April is national poetry month, and 
this is our third Mindful Poetry go around, with On Being.  So 
starting next week we are going to gather every week for 5 weeks and 
study 5 new poems.  Some of the folks on this call will be back, Troy 
and others.  Eddie.

15:59:14 To talk about poems and to do meditations.  And we are going 
to introduce another book this year, so we hope to see many of you 
come back over these next 5 weeks with us.

15:59:33 I also want to thank the closed captioner and thanks for 
making that a part of our process.  So if you know anyone who could 
use the support of this group, and needs the closed captioning, we do 
have that now available, for all our gatherings.

15:59:50 I think that is it.  My, my, what a beautiful afternoon.  I'm 
very grateful to all of you and I'm going to turn it back over to Rana 
to read us out.

15:59:57 >> Thank you so much.  Just what I needed when I didn't know 
I needed it.

15:59:59 It's like that every time.

16:00:03 Transubstantiation.

16:00:10 (READING SLIDE)


